Minutes of Camber LTC Annual General Meeting Sunday 13th March 2016
Attendance: Chris Smith (Chair), John Stephens, Alex Lucas, Deborah Cullinan, Michael Davis-Higuera, Tony Foreman, Mark Challen, Midge Beauchamp, Pete Coleman, Jo Penny, Sandra Mackay, Reg Murphy, Helen Stephens, Judy Wright, Finian Davern, Adam Farley, Neil McLeman, Adrian Prescod, Roger Burnett, Ben Burnett and 5-10 other members 
1. Apologies for absence: Guy Baskerville
2. Minutes of 2015 – Agreed. 

Matters arising from the minutes

The Chair highlighted that the final contribution towards the new clubhouse had been significantly higher than agreed at the previous AGM – this would be picked up under the Accounts. The suggestion of members sponsoring items in the new clubhouse had not been taken forward, because as it happened the timing would have coincided with subscription renewals. There may still be opportunities to sponsor e.g. outside furniture.
3. The new coaching team

Julia Searle and Michael Davis-Higuera and Gianluca Santoro
Michael introduced the new coaching team and also gave an overview of the roles of each of the Coaching team’s members

The goals the Coaching team has set for 2016 are:

-Attract new members to the club via the “programme”

- Increase revenue to the club from coaching hours

- Attract and retain more junior girls
- Introduce and develop an adult coaching programme

Presentation from the Coaching team attached

4. Reports from Officers
Chair

The Chair opened by stating that the last year has been a very rewarding year but at the same time it has also been a very difficult year. It has seen the most amount of work of any of his time on the Committee, by a long way. 
Successes and achievements over the last year included:
The new clubhouse: Chair thanked Fernando for his immense contribution and also everyone who pitched in with the decoration, but Colin above all.

The Opening Party : a fantastic day, and a great coup to bring Greg Rusedski to Camber, and he was brilliant. A lot of work went on behind the scenes to make it happen, so thank you to everyone who helped with that or just attended on the day.

The new coaching team: It was always going to be an immense challenge to appoint a replacement for David White as Head Coach. Chris is absolutely confident that we now have the right team in place, and fully linked in to the wider club. In fact, there is a good chance that even more can be done on the coaching and junior side than before.

Introduction of wheelchair tennis: We were obliged to do this under the terms of the grant we received for refurbishing Courts 1 and 2, but it is also just a brilliant thing to do.  Chris recalled one of the early participants coming off court and saying that she had done things which she had never dreamt that she would be able to do – just one of those moments where all the work is worthwhile.

Things have not of course been perfect – in a year such as this they were never going to be. We have faced some difficulties with all three courts: the new surface on 1 and 2 is still not right, and more recently Court 3 experienced difficulties in the very wet winter. We even managed to make a bit of a meal of changing a lightbulb. We didn’t manage to run the club’s junior tournaments. All of those have now either been sorted or have plans to rectify them. The long-awaited repaint of courts 1 and 2 will, weather permitting, take place in the week beginning 4 April.

What is most encouraging is membership levels and the sheer number of people playing tennis. As the accounts show, subscriptions have risen sharply, and we have had at least 10 new adult members in 2016 alone, which is remarkable for this time of year. Clubplay turnouts have been excellent – often 3 courts, when 15 years ago we often struggled to get more than one. Chris commended the club’s welcoming, inclusive and social atmosphere. 
Chris also touched on the club’s Business Plan. Long-term planning was suspended during the fire period, but will now be put back in place, with the new Committee to sign off a plan including targets which are specific, measurable and time-bound. Progress will be reported at each AGM.

Thank yous were conveyed to the whole Committee, who have been through a very  busy year and many of them have gone well beyond the call of duty. Outside that there are the usual suspects of Reg, Tony K and Fernando and Colin of course. Roger delivered our new court booking system, Fin provided valuable legal advice, while Adam’s return has given an extra boost to the social side. Others will be noted over the course of the meeting I am sure. But as ever the main thank yous were to the members for sticking with the club through its difficult times and being part of what is now a bright future. 

Club captain
It has been a very successful year for Camber with the Mixed 1st, 2nd and third teams all winning their leagues and gaining promotions. The Ladies 3rd team won the Winter League whilst the Men’s 2nd team completed a clean sweep by winning the Summer, Winter and Aegon leagues they competed in.
There is going to one change of captaincy with Fernando taking over the running of the Men’s 3rd team whilst Steph will be taking over the running of the Southwark Mixed teams.

Alex thanked all team captains and particularly Tony Foreman for continuing to run the very successful singles box leagues.

Last year’s handicap tournament saw its best turn-out ever.

Plans for 2016:

Finals of the handicap tournament are scheduled for 21st of May.

The Club Tournament Finals Day is scheduled for 10th of September.

Alex is planning to introduce a Doubles box league and there are also plans to launch a new website.

Bar Secretary
Thanks to the club captains and Committee members who have done their bar duty last year. 
With the new club house the fortunes of the bar have changed and after two barren years the bar is now in profit again.

A change in the behaviour of the membership has been noticed in that less ale is being sold.

The Bar Secretary appealed at the AGM to the entire membership to drink more!

Since its inception in July, the clubhouse has not been let out for parties or functions. However this facility is available and very helpful for the club. We will no longer charge a hire fee, but instead ask for a minimum spend, in line with what most of our competitors (pubs and bars in the local area) do. If people outside Camber are hiring the venue, Camber is going to slightly increase the bar prices.

It was asked why we are currently running 2 different “bitters”. This is at the request of many members.

Property Manager: Neither Justin nor Colin was present.
Membership Secretary: Sarah was not present. The Chair pointed out that the club has seen a very healthy increase in new members since the new club house has been opened.
Social Secretary: Upcoming Events:

St. Patrick Day’s themed club play: 17th of March

Cinema Club:  1st of April (and first Fridays thereafter)
Poker Night: 9th of April

St. George’s Day Feast: 23rd April

Camber Tennis Holiday: 17th – 24 September, speak to John about places still available

Members are welcome to come up with suggestions

5. Annual Accounts and Auditor’s Report
The accounts were provided and Chris took the meeting through them. Profit/loss before depreciation and before exceptional items was approx. £11,000. This represents the profit on ordinary activities over the year, and it is the highest figure ever. It has come about mostly via a rise in bar profits and a big jump in subscription income of over 30%. In turn this is a combination of last year’s higher subscription rates, but also an increase in membership.

More importantly for the long-term sustainability of the club, we were also in profit (by £2,000) after depreciation of our fixed assets – principally, the courts, but also now the club’s contribution to the clubhouse.
Some expenditures have been unusually low in the last few years – notably rent, rates, cleaning and insurance. Payments for these were to a greater or lesser extent been suspended during the fire, and this explains why 2015’s profits are higher than 2012’s. They will go back up for 2016 so we will have to work harder on the income side to compensate.
The item ‘excess of insurance over related spending’ refers to cash received from insurance policies which covered e.g. business interruption, loss of subscription/bar income etc, where it was not spent on portacabins etc. This had been held as a reserve in the 2014 accounts and was now released as all related payments had been made. It makes the final profit look very big but this is unrealistic, as the cash position will show.

The wheelchair programme was broadly cost neutral in 2015 as a grant from Southwark offset the coaching fees which the club paid. The programme is likely to cost the club some money in 2016, as we committed to in our funding bid for the Court 1 and 2 work. However we will also start charging a small amount to participants which will reduce the net cost to the club.

On the balance sheet  entry “Other”: This is some money which we received as a refund in 2012 from Thames Water, but which we believe was sent to us in error. We have tried to give it back but to no avail. We still do not believe it is legally ours and therefore have held it as a reserve: if not reclaimed before 2018 it will revert to us. While we have largely ignored it when looking at the cash position we have been mindful of it in taking decisions on capital spending.

The club’s final contribution to the clubhouse was around £34,000. This was significantly above the sum agreed at the 2015 AGM (£24,500). As the project went on we had a number of choices to extend and improve the specification, and also a number of issues come up. On each occasion we looked at the financial position, and the costs/benefits of the options, and where we thought it was beneficial we committed more money: examples were the outside surfaces, which were basically rubble: we could have done a cheap and dirty fix on that, but we spent over £6,000 to tarmac the lot. Inside there is the rather magnificent ceiling. None of these decisions were taken lightly, and overall the Committee is happy that we have ended up with a great finished product at a price which was not cheap, but was affordable. This spending has been treated as a fixed asset, hence the increase in this line, and is being depreciated over 20 years. There were no disagreements with the approach taken.
The accounts (i.e. the P&L and the Balance Sheet) have been audited by Tony Foreman, who had found no issues. He received a vote of thanks from the meeting.
The AGM agreed the financial statements.

Chris also briefly summarised the current cash position, which was +£24,000 approx. after all known income and expenditure was accounted for. From this were deducted the £15,000 Thames Water money described above, and a £6,000 Emergency Reserve, to leave ‘free cash’ of approx. £3,000. This was considered satisfactory, particularly as it was immediately prior to the subscription renewal season.

6. 2016/17 Classes of Membership and Subscription Rates
The Committee recommendations for 2016/17 are as follows:


Full:           £198


Midweek: £132 (all day Mon-Fri and matches and tournaments at weekends)

Over 65’s:  £132

Over 7 miles: £99

Student: £99 for full duration of higher education (max 3 years)

Junior: £25 aged under 12, £50 aged 12-17

Running: £49.50

Social: £20

These are all the same as the 2015/16 subs except the runners, where there was an increase to return to the traditional formula of 25% of full tennis subs.

In addition the Committee proposed a new category of ‘Midweek Coaching Membership’, at £60 per annum pro-rata’d, which entitled the member only to individual coaching lessons and only on Mondays to Fridays prior to 4pm. 

The Committee also proposed a clarification of when pro-rata’ing applied, as follows: it was recommended to not pro-rata for the summer period (i.e. anyone joining up to 1 September would pay a full year’s subs), while anyone joining after 1 January would be asked to pay for a full year plus the remainder of that year.

All subscription rates were agreed by the AGM. Regarding the proposed coaching membership and the “new” treatment of pro-rat’ing there was no consensus at the meeting and these were remitted to the first meeting of the new Committee for a final decision.
Adam requested that prices for lights, sessions and balls should be put op on the notice board as not all members are aware of the policies. Sandra suggested that an email clarifying all of the above points should be sent out to all members. These steps were agreed.
7. Rule Changes
No rule changes were proposed, but the procedures around how many times it is possible to come down to the club before having to become a member, in particular for group sessisons, need to be confirmed (perhaps in the same notice as with lights/balls etc).
8. Election of Committee Members and Officers
Chris noted that there were a number of officers retiring this year after the burdens of the fire and post-fire period. These were as follows:

Judith Wright as Treasurer since 2010

Justin Hunt as Property Manager since 2013

Sarah Savage as Membership Secretary since 2013

Michael Qureshi as Secretary since 2014

A generous vote of thanks was given to all retiring officers.

Chair: Chris stepped down and Sandra Mackay took the Chair.
Finian Davern was willing to stand but requested a transitional year, and Chris therefore agreed to share responsibilities with Fin for 2016/17, and this was agreed by the meeting.
Other officers duly elected were as follows:
Treasurer:  Neal McLeman
Secretary: Mark Challen

Club captain: Alex Lucas

Bar Secretary: John Stephens

Property Manger: position vacant, although it was noted that Colin Mackay would probably do most of the work!
Social Secretary: Deborah Cullinan and Adam Farley (joint)
Membership: Lena Grannell

Other roles:

Auditor: Tony Foreman

President: Sandra Shillitoe

Vice-President: Midge Beauchamp; 
Judy was elected as an additional Vice-President

9. Review of Camber’s Legal Structure and status

Fin took the meeting through the issues associated with Camber’s current status as an unincorporated association, which it has been since its formation. 

The LTA now favours incorporation for tennis clubs and the Committee has agreed that there is a strong case for reviewing the legal status. At the same time, there would be an option to look at becoming a Community Amateur Sports Club or a charity.

The Chair informed the membership that a review, led by Fin, will be conducted and the findings will be reported at either the next AGM in 2017 or, if required, an earlier EGM.
10. AOB

Nothing raised
